NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

30th March 2011

Present:
Mr R Howells (Chairman)

Mrs G Hayward and Mrs F Lanc; Councillors JA Brinsden, ML Evans, RR Evans, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, WL Raymond and M Williams; Messrs D Ellis and EA Sangster.

(City Hall, St Davids: 10.00a.m. – 1.10p.m.)

1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Ms C Gwyther and Councillors JS Allen Mirehouse, HM George and RN Hancock.

2.
Chairman’s Announcements

(a)
The Chairman began by saying how pleased he was to preside over a meeting of the National Park Authority in the City of St Davids, and hoped that holding meetings outside of Pembroke Dock would strengthen the links between the Authority and those who live and work in it.

(b)
A staff meeting was held recently and the Chairman was pleased to have been asked to speak at it and to have the opportunity to meet employees who rarely had the chance to raise issues with Members.

(c)
As Members were aware, some paintings by Rolf Harris were on display at Oriel y Parc, and the Chairman, supported by Councillor Simon Hancock, Mrs Gwyneth Hayward and Councillor Mike James had received the works and met with the newly formed Friends of Oriel y Parc.
(d)
The Minister’s ambitious plans for a footpath around the coast of Wales took a significant step forward when she formally opened the direct link with the newly completed path along the Ceredigion coast.  The Chairman was asked to say a few words on behalf of the Authority and was pleased that Councillor Mike James was also able to be present.

(e)
Following recent moves to close the Coastguard Station at Milford Haven, the Chairman had given a number of radio interviews.

(f)
The Chairman was pleased to note that the Authority had received the award for Best Day Out at the recent Pembrokeshire Tourism Awards ceremony for the coastal path.  This demonstrated the respect which the tourism industry had for the Authority and the important role it played.

(g)
The Chairman had been able to welcome the Minister, Jane Davidson to Pantmaenog Forest near Rosebush recently, when she had opened eight miles of off-road tracks.  He was pleased to have been able to thank the landowners for their help with the project.

(h)
Finally, the Chairman was pleased to note that the Authority had been awarded the contract to market the All Wales Coastal Path over the next 18 months.  It was hoped that the agreement would be signed over the next few weeks.

3.
Disclosures of interest

Councillor ML Evans disclosed an interest in the report of the Director of Recreation and Tourism on Coastguard Restructuring (Minute 14 below refers) and withdrew from the meeting when the matter was being discussed.

4.
Minutes

The minutes of the meetings held on 2nd February and 23rd February 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on 2nd February and 23rd February 2011 be confirmed and signed.

5.
Matters Arising

(a)
Development at Sageston (Minute 11, 2nd February 2011)

The Chief Executive reported that the land had been cleared and that discussions had been held with the planning department at Pembrokeshire County Council and with potential interested parties.

(b)
Car Park Charges 2011 (Minute 12, 2nd February 2011)

One of the Members noted that some shop keepers in Solva were unhappy that parking was only free for half an hour as they felt that they were losing out by people not having time to visit all the shops.  Another added that Saundersfoot Community Council were unhappy with the lack of maintenance at the car park there and would like the revenue generated to be used for maintenance.  These points were noted by officers.  Finally another Member noted that the sign at the car park in Poppit stated that the charge was £5 and didn’t mention that there was a rate of £1 for an hour and he asked that this be checked.

(c)
Catering Facilities (Minute 15, 2nd February 2011)

Councillor M James was pleased to see that work was going on at the Poppit Sands Café.  The Chief Executive reported that following recent interviews, the prospective tenants at Oriel y Parc were in the process of signing the agreement which he hoped would be returned within the next few days.  They were due to take possession of the facility on 11th April, with the intention of being open on 16th April.
It was RESOLVED that thanks be given to the Authority’s Head of Business Management and Estates Officer for their hard work in this matter.

6.
Development Management Committee – reports of Meetings

It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 26th January and 23rd February 2011 be received.

7.
SDF Grant Assessment Panel – report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the SDF Grant Assessment Panel held on the 19th January 2011 be received.

8.
Oriel y Parc Committee – report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the Oriel y Parc Committee held on the 26th January 2011 be received.

Some Members considered that signage around Oriel y Parc, although improved, did not make it clear that the car park was a public car park and that access to the city could be gained through the courtyard of the site.  Officers took those points on board.

9.
Performance Review Committee – report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the Performance Review Committee held on the 9th February 2011 be received.

10.
Matters Arising

(a)
Development Management

A member asked whether the new planning database was now trouble free.  Officers acknowledged that there were inevitably teething troubles, and that new systems took time to ‘bed in’, however the Committee report had been successfully produced.

(b)
Go4It Project

It was reported that a bid for funding from the Big Lottery Fund was being prepared which would allow the project to be extended over the whole of Pembrokeshire.  A decision would be known later in the year.

11.
Association of National Park Authorities Members’ Workshop

The Association of National Park Authorities Members’ Workshop would be held on 24th and 25th May at the Royal York Hotel, York on the subject of ‘The Value of National Parks’.

It was RESOLVED that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Authority be authorised to attend, together with two other Members.

12.
Corporate Strategy 2011 - 2014

It was reported that following a series of workshops involving senior staff and Members in September 2010, a draft Corporate Strategy had been issued for consultation to Community Councils, other stakeholders and the public.  A number of responses were received and some of these had been incorporated into the document before Members that day.  The three-year strategy set out the outcomes that the Authority expected to achieve during that time period and it also performed the function of the Authority’s Improvement Plan under the Local Government Measure.  

Eight outcomes had been detailed, and the document set out ways of measuring them and how they would be achieved.  Also included were a number of performance indicators and measures to evaluate our success in achieving these outcomes.

The document was welcomed by Members who made a number of detailed points on the individual outcomes.  The Chief Executive advised that he would ask officers to look at these to ensure the Strategy maintained a strategic focus and compatibility with the other documents.

It was RESOLVED that the Corporate Strategy be approved. 

13.
Management of the Reserved Spaces in Little Haven Car Park

It was reported that twenty eight spaces in Little Haven Car Park, which was owned by the Authority, were currently designated as reserved for residents.  However over the years the use of many of the properties had changed to holiday, second or retirement homes and some permanent residents were unable to have a space.

Following discussions with the Community Council and local community, it was proposed that the allocation of residents reserved spaces was delegated to the local community for a trial period of one year and the basis on which this would take place was set out in the report.  If the approach proved successful, a more formal arrangement to lease up to 28 spaces on an annual basis would be considered in subsequent years.

It had been approved at the previous meeting of the Authority in February that there would be an increase in the charge for a space to £65, however it was now proposed that the charges at Little Haven remain as last year at £35 for each space, although the community were able make an additional charge to cover administration costs.  

It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to negotiate a temporary delegation of the allocation of reserved spaces at Little Haven car park as set out in the report.

[Councillor ML Evans disclosed an interest in the following item and withdrew from the meeting while it was discussed]

14.
HM Coastguard Proposals for Modernisation Consultation 2010

Members were reminded that at the previous meeting of the Authority, officers had been authorised to respond to the above mentioned consultation taking into consideration any comments from Members.  However since that time the deadline for comments had been extended (due to significant objections from the communities involved) and the Authority’s response was now appended to the report for Members’ consideration.

It was RESOLVED that the officer’s response to the HM Coastguard Proposals for Modernisation Consultation 2010 appended to the report be endorsed.

[Councillor ML Evans was not present while the following two reports were considered Minutes 15 and 16 refer]

15.
Request from RNLI for Additional Fundraising on Beaches

It was reported that a request had been received from the RNLI to extend the period of time that they were allowed to fundraise on beaches where the Authority either owned the freehold of the beach-head or leased the foreshore.  Officers explained that in the past the Authority had resisted requests to allow charitable fundraising on beaches because of desire to avoid commercialisation and to reduce any aspect that might spoil visitor enjoyment. Following a request in 2008, the Authority had allowed the RNLI to fundraise for a limited amount of time on three beaches in its ownership. This was seen as an exception to the established principle which otherwise remains in place and was made because of the important related lifesaving work of the RNLI on the sites concerned.  The current request sought permission to put a maximum of two fundraisers on a beach entry point at Whitesands, Poppit and Newport on weekends and bank holidays between 9th April and 26th June and for a maximum of 5 days per week between 2nd July and 18th September.   

Members supported the presence of the RNLI on Pembrokeshire beaches, and believed that the public were happy to accept the associated need for fundraising.

It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to seek an agreement with the RNLI about the character of the beach presence and the way in which fundraising was carried out and agree a limited extension on a trial basis for two years subject to that approach being followed.

16.
Network Infrastructure Improvement Report

The IT Manager reported that the Authority’s wide area network had become inadequate for the ever-increasing demands which were placed on it.  The network depended on the quality of the broadband internet service in which little had been invested in recent years, meaning that the quality of existing services had deteriorated.  Her report set out the current situation, actions taken to date as well as possible solutions.

The recommended option involved the Authority joining the Welsh Assembly Government’s Public Sector Broadband Aggregation project.  This would require upfront investment for installation and a doubling of the revenue expenditure on internet provision, however it was anticipated that there would be benefits particularly to staff working at the outlying centres and would allow increased future choices for development of a document management system and greater joint working with other authorities as well as broadening the scope of home working. 

It was RESOLVED that the expenditure required to join the Public Sector Broadband Aggregation network be approved.

17.
Local Development Plan Supplementary Planning Guidance Drafts for Consultation

Following adoption of the Local Development Plan in September 2010, a range of supplementary planning guidance (SPG) had been prepared to support the policies and proposals contained within it.  A number of documents had been approved for consultation by the Authority in September and December 2010.

The report before Members that day sought approval for consultation of two groups of SPG.  The first, in relation to Conservation Area Proposals, were Technical Updates whereby SPG adopted under the Joint Unitary Development Plan had been rolled forward to refer to the policies of the Local Development Plan and other updated policy references.  Conservation Area Proposals documents had been provided for each of the 14 Conservation Areas within the National Park, and due to the size of the documents, these were available to view on the Authority’s website.

The second group of SPG were presented to Members for the first time and these were appended to the report.  These covered Regionally Important Geodiversity Sites, Renewable Energy and Shopfront Design.  With regard to the Renewable Energy SPG, it was pointed out that there was an error in Chapter 3 whereby ‘large-scale’ rather than ‘field-scale’ photovoltaics were referred to.  This would be amended before the document was consulted upon, and a table showing the scale of photovoltaics from very small to large scale included.

It was anticipated that consultation on the above mentioned SPG would commence in April, and a statement of the consultation undertaken, the representations received and a suggested response would be considered by a future meeting of the Authority.  It was also noted that further SPG was being prepared and this would be considered the Authority in due course.

Members welcomed the SPG but asked that additional Conservation Areas be considered, for example at Lawrenny and Nevern.  The Building Conservation Officer agreed to look at the possibility of designating additional Conservation Areas within the National Park in the future. 

It was RESOLVED that:

a) Supplementary Planning Guidance on Conservation Area Proposals, Regionally Important Geodiversity Sites, Renewable Energy and Shopfront Design be approved for public consultation, subject to the amendment to the Renewable Energy SPG noted above.

b) Planning Officers report back to Members on the response to the consultation in due course.

c) Planning Officers produce a report of consultations for each Supplementary Planning Guidance.

18.
Response to the Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan on Affordable Housing

Members were reminded that the above-mentioned Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) had been approved for consultation by the Authority at its meeting on 29th September 2010.  An estimated 400 letters were sent to various consultees and copies of the documents were provided to libraries within Pembrokeshire, St Clears and Cardigan and at the National Park centres.  A public notice and press release were issued and a series of ‘surgery’ sessions were held throughout the county to assist with understanding of affordable housing within the National Park.  Three workshops were held to assist Members.

A total of 23 individual and organisations had responded, with the main issues raised and responded to set out in an appendix to the report.  Also appended was a detailed printout of the representations made with officer responses as well as some officer recommended edits.  Finally, the resultant draft Supplementary Planning Guidance showing the proposed changes was included.

The greatest cause for concern to Members had been the level of Affordable Housing Contribution and it was now proposed that a contribution of £250 per square metre of the proposed dwelling would be required, with a phased introduction – from 1st October it would be £100 per square metre, rising to £150 from 1st October 2012 and £250 from 1st October 2013.  The other issue had been where the money would be spent and the document now suggested that it would, in the first instance, be restricted to the local Community Council area and land within adjacent Community Councils which lay within the National Park.  Any land in these Community Councils which lay outside the National Park would be excluded.  If the money was not spent in three years in this defined area, then the money would be made available in the remainder of the Community Council and adjacent Community Council if outside the National Park.  Main towns such as Haverfordwest would be excluded.  In a recent e-mail from the Welsh Assembly Government, it was noted that any money spent outside the National Park would still be recorded as if the affordable housing had been provided within the National Park.  

With regard to occupancy controls, it was intended that these would be based on Pembrokeshire County Council’s housing allocation policy, which was currently under review.  Members were therefore asked to defer any changes to the criteria for deciding who was eligible for affordable housing until the review was complete and discussions had taken place with Pembrokeshire County Council.  In the interim the old Joint Unitary Development Plan Supplementary Planning Guidance criteria would be retained with the references to ‘Sustainable Communities’ replaced with ‘Community Councils’
Members wished to thank the Head of Development Plans for the huge amount of work carried out and asked that the SPG be reviewed after a few years.  The Officer replied that a Local Development Plan annual monitoring report would be prepared and this would necessitate consideration of whether a review of Supplementary Planning Guidance was needed.  Members would be advised of the outcomes from the annual review.  
Some Members remained concerned about the definition of a local person.  The Officer replied that there was a need to aim for consistency with Pembrokeshire County Council’s housing allocation policy and it would be interesting to await the results of the current review.  A further report to Members would be needed on this issue.
It was RESOLVED that the Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan be adopted for development management Purposes, subject to the amendments set out in Appendices A, B and C of the report.

[Mr D Ellis and Mrs G Hayward voted against the above-mentioned proposal]

19.
A Proposed Partnership Agreement with the owners of Allt Pontfaen Woodland Group

It was reported that the Allt Pontfaen Woodland Group consisted of some 50 + hectares of ancient woodland situated in the Gwaun Valley that was part of the North Pembrokeshire Woodland Special Area of Conservation.  The National Park Authority had taken on the site in 1971 when an informal lease was agreed and had been managing the woodlands for access, landscape and biodiversity objectives ever since.  It was reported that the lease was no longer operative and the site had been managed on the basis of an agreed management plan in recent years, however tighter constrains on grant payments had made it impossible for the Authority to continue to receive grant aid without a more formal arrangement.  A partnership agreement had therefore been drawn up to enable the owners to delegate management and grant administration to the Authority in order to satisfy funding regulation.

When asked about the disadvantages of entering into such an agreement, the Woodland Officer explained that the Woodland Team, who managed the sites were a cost to the Authority, but better biodiversity and access management could be delivered through them than working with private individuals.  In addition the sites had now started to produce an income of £5-6,000 per annum producing oak fencing materials.

It was RESOLVED that the Partnership Agreement with the owners of Allt Pontfaen Woodland Group be progressed as the basis on which the National Park Authority managed the site and administered grant aid.

20.
Proposed application to Cadw for delegated powers to process Listed Building Consent applications

It was reported that the current procedures required that the Authority notified the National Assembly (through Cadw) of all applications for listed building consent it was minded to approve.  The process was widely acknowledged to be complex and could involve unnecessary duplication.

In its place, Cadw is now proposing greater delegation, either full or more limited.  It has expressed the view that the Authority’s Building Conservation Officer has the skills, conservation knowledge and experience to be able to take on delegated responsibility for deciding certain listed building consent applications; it was noted that the delegation is to a named officer rather than to the Authority.  

The need to refer all applications for listed building consent in respect of Grade I and II* buildings, for demolition proposals, for applications affecting the Authority’s own property and those subject to grant aid through Cadw would remain as at present.  In addition where Members were minded to grant consent contrary to the advice of the nominated officer, the application would have to be referred to Cadw.

It was noted that Monmouthshire, Carmarthenshire and the Vale of Glamorgan currently have delegated powers and Pembrokeshire is in the process of applying.  This could allow for greater joint working with reciprocal cover being provided when officers were on holiday or sick leave.  

It was also noted that there would also be savings in administrative costs and a faster response to listed building applications (although it was noted that these were excluded from the ‘8 week’ targets).

It was RESOLVED that:

a) a case for full delegation to determine listed building consent applications be submitted to Cadw within six months.

b) Cadw’s response to the application for delegation be reported back to a future meeting of the Authority.

c) a formal agreement with Cadw and Pembrokeshire County Council is reached so that if necessary, reciprocal delegation could be provided for either authority by each other’s nominated officer.

21.
Timetable of Meetings 2011/2012

Members were reminded that the current timetable of meetings came to and end in June 2011 following the Annual General Meeting.  A draft timetable for the forthcoming year was therefore presented to Members for their consideration.  It was noted that it incorporated the new Committee structure, and membership of these Committees would be determined at the Annual General Meeting in June.

It was RESOLVED that the timetable of meetings for 2011/12 be approved.

22.
Complaints about Procedure (and others) of the Bettws Newydd Planning Applications and Subsequent Appeal

The Monitoring Officer reminded Members that he was preparing a report into the above-mentioned matter, which he was in the process of finalising.  However as reference had been made within his report to officers previously employed by the Authority and the systems that were in place at that time, he had decided that those mentioned should have the opportunity to comment on the draft report prior to its submission to Members and ultimately into the public domain.  The report would therefore be forwarded to Members in due course, and prior to its consideration at the next meeting of the Authority in May.

NOTED.

23.
Other Items of business that by reason of special circumstance, the Chairman decided should be considered as a matter of urgency, pursuant to Section 100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972

a)
Derelict Property at Penycwm

Attention was drawn to the above-mentioned property which was in a ruinous state and covered with graffiti.  Officers were asked if anything could be done about what was an eyesore.  The Chief Executive agreed to pursue the matter.

24.
To consider whether the public should be excluded from the meeting during the consideration of the following items due to the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 14 and 12 of Part 4 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972

It was RESOLVED that the public should be excluded from the meeting during the consideration of the following items due to the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 14 and 12 of Part 4 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972

25.
Future Opportunities for National Park Centres

The Chief Executive sought Members’ views on a proactive expression of interest that had been received from a national organisation to operate and run one of the Authority’s sites.  
It was RESOLVED that further discussions with the organisation be authorised, on a without prejudice basis as outlined in the report.
26.
Workforce Matters

The Chief Executive gave a presentation on proposals to enable the Authority to better deliver its services.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.

_____________________________________________________________________
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